# Marriage and the Family in a Maltese Parish: St. Mary's (Qrendi) in the Eighteenth Century

Frans Ciappara

Journal of Family History
36(1) 37-51
© 2011 The Author(s)
Reprints and permission:
sagepub.com/journalsPermissions.nav
DOI: 10.1177/0363199010386177
http://jfh.sagepub.com



## **Abstract**

This article addresses the Maltese traditional family, taking St. Mary's (Qrendi) as a test case. It results that couples married in their early twenties, while a high proportion of men and women never married at all. Marriage was not popular so that one-fifth of all marriages were remarriages. Very few widows remarried and it was only for some economic reason that they sought another man. There is no evidence though that a high rate of celibacy resulted in flagrant promiscuity even if there is evidence that the Qrendin were not so particular about their sex life. No birth control was practiced within marriage and children followed one another regularly. This brings into relief the parents' unconcern for their offspring's future as well as the inferior status of women because husbands made their wives several offspring. Relations between the spouses were poor so that dissatisfied couples went their own ways.

## Keywords

Qrendi, remarriage, widows, celibacy, promiscuity, separation

A local priest affirmed in 1978 that the Maltese family was admired the world over for its morality and stability, broken homes were a rare exception, children were loved and tenderly looked after by their parents, and Maltese girls were praised by foreigners for their modesty. Pope John Paul II seconded these claims when he delivered a homily at Ta' Pinu church on the island of Gozo on May 26, 1990. A strong Maltese family in the past, he pointed out, provided a sound basis to the stability and harmonious development of society. 2

The object of this article is to query such statements. Were they a description of the real situation or simply an impression born of the longing for an ideal family life? More importantly, would these views have found support in eighteenth-century Malta? Inquisitor Mancinforte (1767–1771), for instance, contended that he knew no other place more scandalous than Malta.<sup>3</sup>

How are we to steer clear of these conflicting statements? St. Mary's (Qrendi) will be taken as a test case. This rural parish of 400 acres in the southeast of Malta had a population of 600 odd

Corresponding Author:

Frans Ciappara, 18, Nahla, Anthony Valletta Street, B'Kara, BKR 4233, Malta Email: francis.ciappara@um.edu.mt



University of Malta, Msida, Malta

inhabitants in 1758. Its social structure was simple, with hardly a middle class. At the top of the social pyramid stood a handful of elites incorporating eight priests, four clerics in minor orders, and the village doctor—all identified with the word *signor*. Below them came the miller, the bakers, the hawkers, poultry sellers, and fishermen. There were also tailors and butchers, tavern keepers, and grocers. Down the scale stood the laborers and of course agriculture was the fundamental activity of most Qrendin.<sup>4</sup>

A good starting point for our analyses is provided by age at marriage, the most important demographic factor. A late marriage age, besides limiting the fertile period of the female population, could pose problems of sexual incontinence and sex outside wedlock.<sup>5</sup> On the other hand, an early marriage age meant more offspring and plausibly irresponsible parenthood as well. Is it true that in traditional society, couples married in their teens? How representative were Maria Darmanin and Agostino Baldacchino who were sixteen and seventeen years of age respectively on their wedding day?

Luckily, the parish registers help us answer these fundamental questions. According to the *Liber Status Animarum* or the listing of inhabitants, <sup>6</sup> in 1758 none of the males at Qrendi in the age group fifteen to nineteen was married while the percentage for women stood at 96.2. <sup>7</sup> These figures may be approximate because the parish priest only put down the ages that the people told him. Family reconstitution offers a surer indication by comparing certificates of baptism and marriage for the same person. <sup>8</sup> During the period 1700–1779, the mean age of Qrendi girls (166 cases) at first marriage was 22.9 years. Bridegrooms (179 cases) were some three years older than their fiancées; they got married at the mean age of 25.6 years. These ages tally with those of the rest of Malta in the same period. At the parish of the annunciation (Balzan), a village in the centre of the island, with a population of around 525, the mean age at first marriage was 22.6 for women and 25.8 for men. <sup>9</sup> They are, however, smaller than the mean ages for men and women in Anhausen, a village in Bavaria, 27.0 for women and 29.2 for men. <sup>10</sup> The figures for Malta are intermediate between what John Hajnal has termed "European" and "non-European levels." The latter pattern implies that the mean age for the marriage of single women is below twenty-one, while according to the European way it must be above twenty-three, and has in general been above twenty-four. <sup>11</sup>

Marriage is a personal choice but we can produce several reasons why the Maltese married in their early twenties. <sup>12</sup> For instance, unlike Béarn in the Pyrenees, a man was not dependent on his wife's dowry to marry. <sup>13</sup> Besides, he was given land when his father was still alive. <sup>14</sup> Nor did a son have to wait, as in Greece, for the marriage of his sisters. <sup>15</sup> Furthermore, one rarely remained in one's parents' dwellings when one married; in 1758, all of the 122 married couples at Qrendi headed their own household. <sup>16</sup> In other words, marriage entailed the formation of a new household with the responsibility for the care of the children resting on the husband and wife—as opposed to some wider family group like the stem families in Portugal. <sup>17</sup>

Undoubtedly, some young couples did marry without a cushion of land or savings. According to General Graham, the British commanding officer in Malta at the start of the nineteenth century, boys married at fourteen, girls at twelve. He described a young Maltese couple setting up house with no furniture, save a bed mat, clothes barely sufficient for modesty, and subsisting largely on bread and water. <sup>18</sup>

Generally, however, habits of prudence must have prevailed through a large part of the community. In fact, as in other Maltese villages, but unlike seventeenth-century rural France where almost everybody got married, <sup>19</sup> a high proportion of the men and women at Qrendi never married at all, another characteristic of the European marriage pattern. <sup>20</sup> They would not have achieved economic independence or else they reached this level of prosperity only when they were too old to marry. We should not forget though that, as Timothy Guinnane has argued for Ireland, people could have relied on a number of substitutes for marriage. <sup>21</sup> For instance, forty-five-year-old Paolo Debrincat in 1779 was living with his three unmarried sisters, aged thirty-eight, thirty-three, and thirty-one years,

Table 1. First Marriages and Remarriages at Qrendi, 1750-1798

Total Marriages	First Marriages	Widow to Bachelor	Widow to Widower	Spinster to Widower
277	222	11	13	31

Source: Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Matrimoniorum ii (1718-1801).

Table 2. Number of Widows/Widowers in Various Parishes

	Qrendi (1758)	Balzan (1780)	Attard (1784)	Dingli (1786)	Mqabba (1790)
Widows	33	29	8	8	32
Widowers	10	5	5	5	9

Sources: Qrendi—Curia Episcopalis Melitensis (CEM), Status Animarum 16, no. 9; Balzan—CEM, Status Animarum 4, no. 1; Attard—CEM, Status Animarum 18, no. 1; Dingli—CEM, Status Animarum 7, no. 5; Mqabba—CEM, Status Animarum 11, no. 8.

respectively.<sup>22</sup> How did they maintain themselves? Were the females perhaps supported by their brother? We may never know but in a rare example we get a glimpse of one Anna Farrugia who had an independent economic activity with which to sustain her life; she owned several pieces of land that she rented out.<sup>23</sup>

The best means to find the proportion of those who remained celibate is to examine the records concerning women who died single at fifty or more years old, that is to say when their chances of ever getting married had become almost nil. About 174 such women died at Qrendi between 1750 and 1797; of these, thirty-two (18 percent) were single.<sup>24</sup> Another proof of the unpopularity of marriage is that in 1779, of the eighty-seven men and sixty-eight women aged more than fifty, twenty-two males (15 percent) and thirteen females (19 percent) were unmarried.<sup>25</sup> Pursuing this line of reasoning further, it must be noted that several marriages were remarriages. As Table 1 shows, in a fifty-year period they amounted to fifty-five, or nearly one-fifth (19.9 percent) of all marriages. If we may use earlier studies as an inference, this percentage is lower than that established for other countries. E. A. Wrigley and Roger Schofield have calculated that in mid-sixteenth-century England, 30 percent of the brides and grooms had already been married at least once before.<sup>26</sup>

Evidence in the table also suggests that a substantially higher proportion of men found a second marriage partner than did women, the ratio standing at 6:11. An intriguing problem arises here because were not stepmothers presented as wicked?<sup>27</sup> Were not men apprehensive lest their wife ill-treated their children born of their former spouses? Such anxiety was expressed in the Maltese proverb min ghandu mart missieru ghandu demla fuq ilsienu (He who has a stepmother has an ulcer on his tongue).<sup>28</sup> Several factors may explain why almost twice as many men remarried as did women. First, there was a surplus of widows because women usually married at an earlier age and lived longer than men (see Table 2). Second, widowers tended to marry younger single women rather than widows. Third, men with young children were dependent on a woman. True, this did not mean that they had necessarily to marry. Michele Bonanno, for instance, brought his mother-in-law to look after his seven young children when his wife died, while Giovanni Gristi and his only child, nine-year-old Rosa, moved in with his late wife's mother.<sup>29</sup> But Paolo Caruana is a better representative of widowers. He was left with four children aged between six months and seven years to look after when he lost his wife on May 24, 1791; he married Maria Pace of Zurrieq the following October 2.30 Fourth, remarriage solved a widower the problem of replacing the labor of his late wife. Few farmers, for example, could afford to hire assistants but needed the cooperation of their spouses and children to carry out the daily chores in agriculture.

Economic support was the main reason for a widow to remarry, too. But before considering this topic, what was the rate of the widows who remarried? This is a particularly difficult measure to establish because the extremely high rate of mobility in the parish prevents the tracing of those women who had moved away.<sup>31</sup> However, we can estimate the proportion of brides who were already widows because parish registers record invariably the marital status of all brides. Of the 277 females who married between 1750 and 1798 at Qrendi, only twenty-four were widows or little more than one-twelfth (8.7 percent).

The great majority of these women eschewed matrimony for various reasons. Of course, several individual impulses come into play here. Factors such as love, loneliness, sexual deprivation, and the need for affection deserve consideration when discussing marriage. But matrimony in traditional society must have had little romance about it; it was the result of sheer necessity, for lack of an alternative.

The following analysis is based on the findings for only twenty-four widows. It rests therefore on a body of evidence both slender and patchy, which may not allow for serious conclusions to be drawn up. We are talking here of probabilities rather than certainties or firmly based opinions. Yet, these impressions sound only too true and we can reason on the basis of the little we do know. First, younger widows with young children were the most likely to wed again. The proverb *la titlef ir-ragel ikollok tbakkar u taghgen* (The widow must get up early and knead)<sup>32</sup> signifies the pressure to remarry. This urgency is also well documented in historical sources and is seen in the extremely short intervals between death of spouse and remarriage. Teresa, a widow with three children, was typical. She lost her thirty-year-old spouse on November 9, 1780, but took another husband only eleven months later, on September 29, 1781.<sup>33</sup> The same was the case with thirty-year-old Grazia. Her husband Francesco Saliba was murdered on May 4, 1794; she found refuge in another marriage on June 1, 1795.<sup>34</sup>

Second, the husband's occupation must have reflected on the matter. In other words, the tendency to remarry was higher in certain occupational groups than in others. Unfortunately, it has been impossible to identify the occupations of the husbands, but it is reasonable to suggest that some occupations presented widows with a less need to remarry. A grocers' wife, like Maria Spiteri, for instance, would have been used to taking responsibility for the family economy. She would have been involved in running the family enterprise when the husband was still alive, which was relatively easy for her to manage. This was not so with widows of artisans. Such trades demanded physical skills that few women were likely to acquire; and a widow would marry a workman already skilled in the trade.

One possible cause, however, for widows to take a husband should be absolutely ruled out. Unlike the case in seventeenth-century Abingdon, an English parish in Berkshire, no economic penalties tended to discourage Qrendi widows from marrying.<sup>37</sup> Nor is there evidence which indicates that, as in seventeenth-century France, Maltese widows were prohibited by law from making a hasty marriage.<sup>38</sup> They did not suffer the humiliation of rough music or the *charivari*, either.<sup>39</sup> The Catholic Church never condemned second marriages<sup>40</sup> since "it is better to marry than to burn."<sup>41</sup> Yet, confessors advised widows to think well before taking this step,<sup>42</sup> on the Pauline exhortation that "a wife is bound to her husband... she is happier if she remains as she is."<sup>43</sup>

St. Francis de Sales endorsed this teaching in his *Introduction to the devout life*, in which he compared the true widow to a chaste turtle-dove, perpetually mourning for her lost husband. He also compares her to a "little March violet, which spreads an incomparable fragrance with the perfume of her devotion, hidden beneath the foliage of her humiliation." To emphasize his point, he brings the story of Naomi who returned to Bethlehem with her daughter-in-law Ruth when her husband died. She asked the people to call her no longer Naomi (a name of delight) but Mara (the unhappy one) since "an almighty hand has filled my cup with bitterness."

There were other factors that could have discouraged widows at Qrendi from marrying. Most women without men could have earned their own living by some cottage industry, like cotton

spinning and weaving, the loom and the spinning-wheel often featuring in marriage contracts. <sup>45</sup> Besides, the parish had its own system of poor relief and testators ordered cash and loaves to be distributed to the "poor of Our Lord Jesus Christ" (*pauperum Domini Nostri Jesu Christi*). <sup>47</sup> But widows fell back especially on family support, particularly kin. <sup>48</sup> These were an important source of help in times of need since those who made no such provision "contradict the teaching of the faith and indeed do worse than the unbelievers do." <sup>49</sup> A grandmother, for instance, would take a grandson or daughter to live with her if the need arose. <sup>50</sup>

A discussion of widows prompts the question how they coped with their supposed continence. Did they find an outlet for their sexual impulses in extramarital liaisons rather than in a stable marriage? A search in the Qrendi parish records yielded only one case of a widow who gave birth to a child.<sup>51</sup> She could have been a prostitute or else she took up with the man whose child she bore. Be that as it may, she was one of eleven women who bore twenty-two illegitimate children from 1700 to 1800. This evidence is very flimsy to allow any reliable discussion on the subject. Did illicit contacts become increasingly frequent in the course of the century? Who were the women involved? Were they kept women, prostitutes, or servant girls? And who were the men? Were they of the same social milieu or of superior social standing? Was illegitimacy concentrated in the lower classes? Were these casual encounters or temporary unions?<sup>52</sup> With all these limitations, it must be observed that three of the women were repeaters or habituées. Even so, it is impossible to prove whether bastardy was recurrent in certain families although the Maltese proverb warns that bint id-debba l-gerrejja jekk ma tihux is-sena tiehu li gejja (The daughter of a loose woman will win first prize either this year or the next).<sup>53</sup>

But does the evidence in the parish registers reflect in some way the moral tone of eighteenthcentury Qrendi? Why did one Maria not stay in her parish but went to Mgabba to be delivered of her bastard son?<sup>54</sup> Did it matter so much for her good name? Does this case plausibly refer to the villagers' reluctance against unrestricted sex? The case of Giovanni de Brincat may throw more light on the matter. This twenty-year-old lad was engaged to one Paolica from Zurrieq. He believed she was a virgin but later came to know she had bore two or three times. He was in a difficult position since for the Catholic Church, as for the Hebrews<sup>55</sup> and Romans,<sup>56</sup> espousals were more than a promise of marriage. According to the council of Trent "such promises are ... obligatory and their violation involves the offending party in a breach of faith."<sup>57</sup> As he did not want to keep the word he had given her, he thought of a desperate solution and tricked the parish priest in the celebrated style of Renzo and Lucia, the two characters in the novel The Betrothed by Alessandro Manzoni. On Sunday, October 6, 1776, the feast of Our Lady of the Rosary, toward nine at night, he and his new spouse, Liberata Micallef of Cospicua, knocked on the door of the parsonage. Having entered into the parish priest's study Giovanni, holding the hand of Liberata, declared, "This is my spouse," to which the girl answered, "This is my man." Father Antonio Mizzi scolded them severely and reported the matter to the ecclesiastical court the following day. Liberata was put under house arrest while Giovanni presented himself at the bishop's prisons; on October 21, they were fined 5 uncie each and went to live with each other.<sup>58</sup>

Other evidence, however, may prove that the Qrendin may not have been so particular about their sex life. Did the villagers, for instance, countenance the living together of a couple once a contract of marriage had been concluded? How far did they go in distinguishing between legitimate children and those born in marriage but conceived long before? Do not such expressions as "he can do with me whatever he likes" seem to indicate that nobody minded how far the engaged couple went? Table 3 plausibly affords an answer to these fundamental queries. It shows that 7.4 percent of 230 births between 1750 and 1798 had been conceived before marriage. In Malta, therefore, as in other Catholic countries like France and Italy and to a greater extent in Protestant England, 60 men ascertained their fiancée's fertility before entering into a marriage. The importance that parents gave to their offspring as farm hands as well as an insurance against old age must have been the main

Table 3	<ul> <li>Premarital</li> </ul>	Pregnancy	Rates
---------	--------------------------------	-----------	-------

Malta		
Balzan (1700-1797)	204 cases	4.9%
Siggiewi (1748–1778)	277 cases	5.8%
Qrendi (1750–1798)	230 cases	7.4%
England		
Colyton (1538–1799)	976 cases	46.2%
France		
Sotteville-les-Rouen (1760–1790)		30.0%

Sources: Balzan-Parish Archives, Liber Baptizatorum ii (1682-1773), iii (1774-1835).

Siggiewi-Parish Archives Liber Baptizatorum iii (1715-1780).

Qrendi—Parish Archives, Liber Baptizatorum ii (1716-1751), iii (1751-1807).

Colyton-P. Laslett, The World We Have Lost, 148.

Sotteville-les-Rouen—L. Henry, "The Population of France in the Eighteenth Century," in D. V. Glass and E. V. C. Eversley, eds., Population in History: Essays in Historical Demography (London, 1965), 450.

cause why men tested their future wife's fecundity. <sup>62</sup> To take a case from another parish, the curate of St. Catherine's (Zejtun) in 1771 did not believe Rosa Mangion who tried to convince him that she had never had sex with her man, "he added that was impossible because so many girls sleep with their man before marriage." <sup>63</sup>

And was there a clear-cut distinction between legitimate and illegitimate births? In one instance, the parish priest put down the words *filius spurious* (illegitimate child) by the side of the child's name and erased them with the ink only when the parents later married.<sup>64</sup> But if this was the position of the Church, Father Mizzi must have been up against a formidable obstacle. Research has confirmed that the Church in eighteenth-century Malta failed "to claim for itself the right to regulate marriage" and that "a sense of honour in sexual relations was lacking." Was not Nicola Sciriha arraigned before Inquisitor Gallarati Scotti in 1787 for believing that "sexual commerce is not a sin because God authored the sex drive?"

Besides, it is pertinent to observe that the number of twenty-two illegitimate births for all the eighteenth century did not necessarily determine the frequency of illicit relations because there were various means how to terminate pregnancy. Abortive potions like myrrh were not unknown.<sup>67</sup> Furthermore, women could ask slaves to procure a miscarriage for them by some magical practice, say drinking a glass of water in which a paper was put with some letters "unknown to me" written on it. 68 Practices of abortion must have been diffused through a large section of the population so that the government made it illegal under payment of 20 uncie to cultivate abortive plants or to counsel abortion.<sup>69</sup> For his part, Bishop Labini reminded his flock on June 13, 1788, that abortion was a most vile murder, the most horrible villainy one can commit against one's fellowmen. He warned that not only those who maliciously obtained abortion were guilty of this crime but even cruel husbands who ill-treated their wives and careless mothers who did heavy work during pregnancy, went for long walks, refrained from tasting food, 70 went dancing, or were indiscreet in their fasts. 71 And, another point, did the villagers, like the rest of Europe, 72 have any knowledge of contraceptive means? Did they practice, for instance, coitus interruptus or onanism, defined by church courts as withdrawal and extravaginal ejaculation?<sup>73</sup> The canon si aliquis of 1241 labeled a murderer whoever practiced sterile acts to deceive nature. It declared that

If someone to satisfy his lust or in deliberate hatred does something to a man or woman so that no children be born of him or her, or gives them to drink, so that he cannot generate or she conceive, let it be held as homicide.<sup>74</sup>

	Under 20	20–24	25–29	30–34
Number of women	24	39	22	10
Mean average live births	10.4	1.8	7.5	5.6

Table 5. Birth Intervals at Orendi, 1700-1800

Birth Interval	Number of Births	Mean (Months)	
0-1	95	15.7	
I-2	94	24.2	
2–3	95	26.6	
3-4	94	26.9	
4–5	88	29.8	
5–6	84	29.9	
4–5 5–6 6–7	74	30.3	
7–8	63	31.9	

Source: Parish Archives, Liber Baptizatorum i (1618-1717), ii (1716-1751), iii (1751-1807).

Such intimate aspects of people's lives are extremely difficult to ascertain. Two particularly illuminating references though throw some light into this department of private life. Parish priests instructed couples during confession that the husband should always be on top of his wife during copulation and that he "should be on his guard not to sow outside the natural vase." The second reference comes from an Augustinian friar padre Gesualdi Agnelli who in 1773 asked his women penitents about such sexual practices: "Do you get on top of him (your husband)?" Naturally, the clergy would not have been concerned with a problem which did not exist in the practices of the day.

Having said this, can we establish whether married couples at Qrendi practiced any form of contraception during their marriage? The surest way to find this out, absolutely important to fathom people's *mentalité* toward matrimony, is to decide whether age at marriage was related to fertility. That is, was there a direct relationship between age at first marriage and the ultimate number of children a woman bore? Information gathered from family reconstitution reveals the fact that the twenty-four women who married under twenty had an average of 10.4 live births, while the ten whose first marriage occurred when they were between thirty and thirty-four, 5.6 live births (Table 4). This is ample proof that people practiced no reproductive strategies; the younger girls got married, the more children they bore. That is, fertility followed sharply physiological rules and was not concentrated in the early years of marriage.

A consideration of birth intervals proves too that women conceived all through their fertile period. It is at once apparent in Table 5 that the average interval between births does not level off after the second child is born. As at St. Méen, an eighteenth-century Breton community, a Western European age at marriage and a disastrously high infant mortality rate meant that there could be no brake on fertility to produce surviving heirs. These data can be contrasted with that for Terling, an English parish in central Essex. Here, a low infant mortality and a rather early age at marriage made possible that fertility be concentrated into the early years of marriage. 77

Still, we can produce two other reasons to back our argument that no birth control was practiced in the village. First, a high infant mortality rate expressed by the proverb *ahsbilhom ghall-maghmudija* u wara ghat-tmiddija (Prepare the child for christening and then for burial) meant that the woman had to produce children regularly to replace those who died. Second, this lamentable

state could not have produced a psychological scar that stopped parents from having more offspring. Couples who knew that a child would soon die could not become too attached to it. The death of babies was attributed to the mysterious will of God, as was their birth, which parents had to accept. The death of the is unjust that God has given me so many children, of whom no one died, a mother lamented to her parish priest in 1686. Third, parents were as yet neither sensitive to their responsibilities nor apprehensive of the future of their offspring. For instance, in 1750 to 1785, nine unwanted Qrendi children whose parents could not afford to feed them were "dumped" at the foundlings' hospital at Valletta. Here, as at the *Hôpital des Enfants Trouvé* of Paris, a terrible mortality rate of 60 percent devoured them each year. The catechism of 1752 warned couples of their duty to "procreate and bring up their children in the holy fear of God, so that they would earn happiness in this world and the next." No word though was said about their education, and husbands made their wives several offspring without stopping.

The practicing of natural fecundity throws into relief the quality of the relations between spouses because, as has been well said, "birth control was first of all of benefit to the wives." Childbirth was painful and risky. Confinements could result in death, as happened to twenty-eight-year-old Catarina Bonanno who, having given birth to a child Aloisio on March 30, 1778, died two weeks later on April 13. All women dreaded the experience and prayed the Blessed Virgin for a safe deliverance. Others relied on sympathetic magic and put a snake's slough on their thigh or a silver bolt on their person.

Childbirth was a woman's business and no doctors were present at labor. When difficulties arose, concern was especially for the child, not its mother. It was baptized immediately *sub conditiones* by the midwife lest it died and went to limbo, deprived of the beatific vision. Saving these poor infants for whom the Divine Redeemer has shed His blood with infinite love was so important that when a woman died with child a caesarean section was performed to extract it. The woman's belly was kept warm with some cloth and a perforated tube placed in her mouth, so that fresh air got into her uterus. Parish priests, under pain of suspension from their duties, had to be on the lookout for any moribund pregnant woman. If there was no one to do the operation or the family was unable to pay for the expenses, the parish priest had to do it promptly himself. For this purpose, he kept at hand a piece of iron or some other instrument.

Women did not succeed to impose their will on husbands in the marriage bed when these insistently demanded their marriage debt. They were at liberty to marry or not but the status of a wife carried the inherent dual risks of the conjugal due and death in childbirth. There were women who claimed that "being master of my own body, I can do with it whatever I like" but they must have been the exception. 92

What can we say, therefore, of the relations between husband and wife? The catechism of the council of Trent repeated St. Paul's injunctions to the Ephesians and counseled the husband to treat his wife generously and honorably as his companion. At the same time, it made it clear that the man was the head of the household—"she (Eve) was not formed from his (Adam's) head, in order to give her to understand that it was not hers to command but to obey her husband." She was never to forget that next to God she was to love him, esteem him above all others, yielding to him a willing and ready obedience in all things not inconsistent with Christian piety. <sup>93</sup>

Even popular wisdom as represented by those indices of popular attitudes, proverbs, was biased against women. Females were said to be cunning, unreliable, sharp-tongued, and double-faced. They were inferior to men: seba' nisa f'sensihom ragel mignun ighaddihom (A mad man surpasses seven women in their right senses.). And husbands were warned to impose their authority lest ir-ragel tigiega u l-mara serduq, id-dar tinqaleb ta' taht fuq (There is confusion in the house when a husband is a hen and the wife is a cock). 94

However, it remains for us to examine to what extent this image fitted daily experience. Did this misogynist lore characterize the actual domestic relationship? First, we should not forget that,

though the Council of Trent did not consider the consent of the parents as necessary for the validity of marriage, <sup>95</sup> marriages were often arranged by the parents. This is at least what such references suggest—"having found a man to give in marriage to his daughter ...;" "my mother granted me in marriage to ...;" (Giovanni Maria Farrugia) "has promised Marietta ... to Eugenio Zammit of Zurrieq." <sup>98</sup>

Two other observations are worth emphasizing when dealing with relations between spouses in traditional society. First, the couple had little time for themselves. They were so much occupied with the problems of daily living, to have sufficient daily bread, raise their children, avoid sickness, and perhaps save something on which to retire. And when men had some time to spare, they preferred to go to the tavern where they got drunk, blasphemed, fought among themselves, and played cards, perhaps, a game of *reversino*. Wives had less time for socializing and were saddled with all the work of the household. Besides their daily chores—child rearing, cooking, cleaning, washing, mending, and ironing the clothes—they did much other work. They fed the chickens and gathered the eggs; they milked the sheep and went to the miller's and the baker's. Sometimes they helped with the farm work, sowing, hoeing, and giving a helping hand at harvest time. In fact, these "captive wives" (Hannah Gavron's phrase) were so rushed with their work that they had to combine their recreation with their labor. They took the spindle or the spinning wheel with them when they went visiting or sat on their doorstep laughing and gossiping with other women on some Sunday afternoon.

Second, the structure of the houses did not provide couples with opportunities for sexual privacy. If a peasant's dwelling could be built in a few days, it was only because a peasant family would eat, procreate, and sleep in the same single room or two. <sup>101</sup> The matrimonial bed commonly received the whole family; and even when a member of the family fell sick, he shared the bed with others. We should never imagine that in such embarrassing situations, when they could be seen or heard by their offspring, the couple had much emotional intimacy. <sup>102</sup>

All the same, such joy was not to be had since marriage was only for procreation and not for carnal pleasure. A husband who sought carnal relations out of passion was a lover, a paramour, and a lecher while the woman was a whore. <sup>103</sup> How, therefore, were the couple to behave in bed? The Catholic Church put up the marriage of Tobias and Sarah as an example for all Catholics to follow. Sarah's previous seven bridegrooms had all died but Tobias was not to be afraid to marry her. "Heed me well," he was assured by Raphael,

The fiend has power over such as go about their marrying with all thought of God shut out of their hearts and minds, wholly intent on their lust, as if they were a horse or a mule, brutes without reason. Not such be thy mating ... For three days deny thyself her favours; and the time you spend together, spend all in prayer ... Then when the third night is past, take the maid to thyself with the fear of the Lord upon thee, moved rather by the hope of begetting children than by any lust of thine. 104

This notion was picked up by the doctors of the Church. "A man who marries for the sake of begetting children," Clement of Alexandria (d. c. 215) warned, "must practise continence so that ... he may beget children with a chaste and controlled will." St. Augustine (d. 430) believed that lust inherent in the conjugal act was legitimated only by the procreative act. And St. Thomas Aquinas (d. 1274): "Whoever, therefore, uses copulation for the delight which is in it, not referring the intention intended by nature, acts against nature." In the words of Jean Benedicti, a sixteenth-century moralist and theologian, "the man who behaves towards his wife more as a licentious lover than as a husband is an adulterer." 107

Intercourse was shameful and the catechism of Trent urged couples to abstain from the marriage debt for at least three days before communion and oftener during lent. It brought the example of King David, who, when about to receive the showbread from the hands of the priest, declared that he and his servants had been clean from women for three days. <sup>108</sup> Padre Pelagio, an eighteenth-

century Maltese capuchin, added the three days of rogation and the great feasts of the Church like Christmas, the transfiguration, Easter, Pentecost, the assumption, Holy Trinity, and Corpus Christi. Husbands were also to abstain from intercourse during their wife's mensual period or when she was pregnant, as well as until she had been churched. 109

Family life, then, left much to be desired. But since marriage was for life, divorce was impossible and bigamists who migrated to some faraway land risked being hunted down by the inquisitors. <sup>110</sup> The only solution was for the union to be declared invalid, a solemn declaration by the ecclesiastical court that there had never been a marriage. At Qrendi, there is only one such instance of divorce *a vinculo*; it concerned the widow Margherita Genuis and Giuseppe Farrugia who were related in the fourth degree of consanguinity. <sup>111</sup> Other reasons for divorce were impotence, duress, or when conditions were placed upon the substance of the marriage. For example, to quote the canon *si conditiones* (1234),

If one says to the other, 'I will contract marriage with you if you avoid children' or 'until I find someone more worthy in honour or in riches', or if you turn to adultery for money. 112

In all other instances, the only solution offered by the church for unsuccessful marriages was judicial separation (divorce *a mensa et thoro*). This was a last decision because wives generally accepted their inferior position and actually fought to hold on to their wretched marriage. They would do anything for the security of their union, even if it meant staying with a man who would really rather be married to someone else. Even so, a judicial separation was hard to get and only in rare cases would a plaintiff win her case. Every possibility was tried to preserve marriage and reconcile the two sides; no marriage councilors listened sympathetically to the couples' difficulties. If the example of early modern Portsmouth is at all representative church magistrates may have pressed battered wives into reconciling with their husbands.<sup>113</sup> It was only the cold arm of legalism that tried to preserve the stability of the family. Perhaps, so it was believed, time would heal the parties' quarrels and differences.

In these circumstances, the only way out for the couples was to take the law into their own hands and leave their spouse without official authority. There were three such men and a woman at Qrendi in 1758. However, it required a brave man or woman to defy church authorities. Churchmen were determined to uphold the sacrament of marriage and threatened with excommunication and burial in unblessed ground whoever deserted his or her spouse without first obtaining a court-approved separation. Besides these spiritual risks, a wife who failed to cohabit with her husband could be forced to return to an unhappy marriage or else be imprisoned at the *castellania* or state prisons. But with all these liabilities, Padre Pelagio claimed in 1769 that "the abuse has become so common as to be regrettably tolerated." In fact, the number of these couples who did not apply to the ecclesiastical court for a separation *a mensa et thoro* so alarmed Bishop Labini that he issued an edict on October 28, 1780, ordering them to join each other without delay. 118

The object of this article has been to query statements about a traditional healthy family life, taking the Maltese eighteenth-century parish of Qrendi as a test case. Do they rest on weak arguments and evidence and can a contrary case be suggested? Generally, the people's ability to marry depended on their capacity to support themselves and their offspring. This seems to reflect the classic Malthusian case of a population adjusting to the size that can be supported by available resources. In fact, couples married in their early twenties and a good number of the parishioners never married at all. Unexpectedly, a high percentage of celibates did not result in flagrant promiscuity. The parish though had its own small share of illegitimacy and the men did test their bride's fecundity before marriage. Couples must have known all about abortion and contraceptive means but they practiced no form of family limitation. Natural fecundity in turn reflects the poor relations between couples, who, since divorce was impossible to get, only judicial separation was left to them. But as the

Church authorities tried to preserve marriage, a few Qrendin defied the church authorities and went their own separate ways.

# **Declaration of Conflicting Interests**

The author(s) declared no conflicts of interest with respect to the authorship and/or publication of this article.

## Funding

The author(s) received no financial support for the research and/or authorship of this article.

## **Notes**

- 1. Sunday Times of Malta, 9, vii, 1978.
- 2. Maurice Eminyan, *Il-Papa lill-Familja Maltija* [The Pope to the Maltese Family] (Malta: Jesuit Publications, 1992), 70.
- 3. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Memorie 21, f. 120r.
- 4. National Library, Malta, Università 181 (Suppliche 1770–1782), ff. 16v, 85r-v, 125r, 188r, 191v-192r, 194r, 288v, 291r, 349v-50r.
- 5. E. A. Wrigley, Population and History (London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1969), 116-19.
- 6. For these listings see for Malta, Frans Ciappara, Marriage in Malta in the late Eighteenth Century (Malta: Associated News, 1988), 15-18. For Italy, A. Bellettini, "Gli Status Animarum: Caratteristiche e Problemi di Utilizzazione nelle Ricerche di Demografia Storica," in Le Fonti della Demografia Storica in Italia vol. 1, part I (Rome: CISP, 1972), 3-42. Peter Laslett laments that "no document headed Liber Status Animarum has yet come to light in England, but in this, as in much else to do with numerical recordings, we seem to have been unfortunate." See his Family Life and Illicit Love in Earlier Generations (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1977), 54. See also, however, his "The Study of Social Structure from Listings of Inhabitants," in An Introduction to English Historical Demography: From the Sixteenth to the Nineteenth Century, ed. E. A. Wrigley (London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1966), 160-208.
- 7. Calculated from data in Curia Episcopalis Melitensis, Status Animarum 16, no. 9.
- 8. For this process, see Michel Fleury and Louis Henry, *Nouveau manuel de dépouillement et d'exploitation de l'état civil ancien* (Paris: L'Institut National d'Etudes Démographiques, 1965). See also E. A. Wrigley, "Family Reconstitution," in *An Introduction to English Historical Demography*, 96-159.
- 9. Ciappara, Marriage in Malta, 33-34.
- 10. John Knodel, "Two and a Half Centuries of Demographic History in a Bavarian Village," *Population Studies* 24, no. 3 (1970): 361.
- 11. J. Hajnal, "European Marriage Patterns in Perspective," in *Population in History: Essays in Historical Demography*, ed. D. V. Glass and E. V. C. Eversley (London: Arnold, 1965), 108-114.
- 12. On incentives to marriage see R. Schofield, "English Marriage Patterns Revisited," *Journal of Family History* 10 (1985): 2-20. See also Wrigley, *Population and History*, 95-106.
- Pierre Bourdieu, "Marriage Strategies as Strategies of Social Reproduction," in Family and Society, ed. Robert Forster and Orest Ranum (Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1976), 117-44.
- 14. For such a practice in eighteenth-century-Austria, see Lutz K. Berkner, "The Stem Family and the Developmental Cycle of the Peasant Household: An Eighteenth Century Austrian Example," *American Historical Review* 77 (1972): 398-405.
- 15. J. K. Campell, Honour, Family and Patronage. A Study of Institutions and Moral Values in a Greek Mountain Community (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1964): 82-88.
- 16. Calculated from data in Curia Episcopalis Melitensis, Status Animarum 16, no. 9.
- 17. Karin Wall, "Peasant Stem Families in Northwestern Portugal: Life Transitions and Changing Family Dynamics," *Journal of Family History* 19, no. 3 (1994): 237-59. For a description of the Indian joint family, see Prafulla Mohanti, *My Village, My Life: Nanpur* (London: Pimlico, 1973), 96-97. See also W. J. Goode, *World Revolution and Family Patterns* (New York: The Free Press, 1970), 238-54. At

- Vasilika, a Greek village at the foot of mount Parnassos on the Boeotian plain, a farmer's family settles in the man's village, usually in the home of his parents. E. Friedl, *Vasilika: A Village in Modern Greece* (New York: Holt, Rinehart and Winston, 1962), 61. For the different forms of the family across the centuries, see Michael Mitterauer and Reinard Sieder, *The European Family: Patriarchy to Partnership from the Middle Ages to the Present* (Oxford: Blackwell, 1982).
- 18. Desmond Gregory, Malta, Britain, and the European Powers, 1793-1815 (Madison: Fairleigh Dickinson U. P., 1996), 29.
- 19. Pierre Goubert, *The French Peasantry in the Seventeenth Century* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1986), 66.
- 20. Hajnal, "European Marriage Patterns in Perspective," 101-106.
- 21. Timothy Guinnane, "Re-Thinking the Western European Marriage Pattern: The Decision to Marry in Ireland at the Turn of the Twentieth Century," *Journal of Family History* 16, no. 1 (1991): 47-64.
- 22. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Status Animarum 23A, no. 84, f. 1v.
- 23. Notarial Archives Valletta, 22/924 (Not. Tommaso Magri), ff. 56r-v, October 30, 1773. On the wider topic of female-centered households without male suzerainty, see John Cashmere, "Sisters Together: Women Without Men in Seventeenth-Century French Village Culture," *Journal of Family History* 21, no. 1 (1996): 44-62.
- 24. Calculated from data in Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Defunctorum ii.
- 25. Calculated from data in Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Status Animarum 23A, no. 84.
- E. A. Wrigley and R. Schofield, The Population History of England, 1541-1871 (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1989), 258-59. See also Lawrence Stone, The Family, Sex and Marriage in England, 1500-1800 (London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1977), 56.
- 27. For this general presumption of suspicion and mistrust, see David Noy, "Wicked Stepmothers in Roman Society and Imagination," *Journal of Family History* 16, no. 4 (1991): 345-61. See also the perceptive book by Brenda Maddox, *The Half-Parent: Living with Other People's Children* (London: Deutsch, 1975).
- Joseph Aquilina, A Comparative Dictionary of Maltese Proverbs (Malta: Malta University Press, 1972), 177, no. 34.
- 29. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Status Animarum 23A, no. 84, ff. 3v-4r.
- 30. Parish Archives (Zurrieg), Liber Matrimoniorum iv, f. 159r.
- 31. For mobility at Qrendi, see Frans Ciappara, "Religion, kinship and godparenthood as elements of social cohesion in Qrendi, a late-eighteenth-century Maltese parish," *Continuity and Change* 25, no. 1 (2010), 161-84.
- 32. Aquilina, A Comparative Dictionary of Maltese Proverbs, 39, no. 59.
- 33. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Matrimoniorum ii, f. 68r. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Defunctorum ii, f. 77r.
- 34. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Matrimoniorum ii, f. 93r. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Defunctorum ii, f. 97r.
- 35. National Library, Malta, Università 180, f. 128v.
- 36. On widows of master craftsmen, see Janine M. Lanza, From Wives to Widows in Early Modern Paris: Gender, Economy, and Law (London: Ashgate, 2007).
- 37. Barbara J. Todd, "The Remarrying Widow: A Stereotype Reconsidered," in *Women in English Society* 1500-1800, ed. Mary Prior (London and New York: Methuen, 1985), 54-92.
- 38. Wendy Gibson, Women in Seventeenth-Century France (London: Macmillan, 1989), 95.
- 39. For this means of popular control, see M. Ingram, "Ridings, Rough Music and the "Reform of Popular Culture" in Early Modern England," *Past and Present* 105 (1984), 86-88.
- 40. For Tertullian's belief that they were a form of adultery, see Claudio Moreschini, ed., *Opere Scelte di Quinto Settimio Florente Tertulliano* (Turin: UTET, 1974), 1045-47, 1069.
- 41. 1 Cor. 7: 9. For the debate on celibacy in England and America see Erik R. Seeman, "It is Better to Marry Than to Burn: Anglo-American Attitudes Toward Celibacy, 1600-1800," Journal of Family History 24, no. 4 (1999): 297-419.

- 42. Archivum Cathedrale Melitense, Miscellanea 56, f. 64r.
- 43. 1 Cor. 7: 39-40. See also St. Augustine, "La Dignità dello Stato Vedovile," in S. Agostino, *Matrimonio e Verginità*, ed. A. Trapè (Città Nuova: Rome, 1978), 167-219.
- 44. San Francesco di Sales, Introduzione alla Vita Devota (Milan: Rizzoli, 1999), 310-14; Ruth 1: 19-21.
- 45. NAV, 4/924 (Not. Tommaso Magri), f. 116v, 10 August 1729.
- 46. For solidarity among the parishioners see Frans Ciappara, "The Parish Community in Eighteenth-Century Malta," *The Catholic Historical Review* 94, no. 4 (October 2008): 674.
- 47. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Registrum Supplicatiorum 10, f. 741v.
- 48. For the same idea in an Italian context, see David I. Kertzer and Nancy Karweit, "The Impact of Widowhood in Nineteenth-Century Italy," in *Aging in the Past. Demography, Society and Old Age*, ed. *David I.* Kertzer and Peter Laslett (Berkeley and Los Angeles, California: University of California Press, 1995), 237. The same point is also made by Ida Blom, "The History of Widowhood: A Bibliographic Overview," *Journal of Family History* 16, no. 2 (1991): 197.
- 49. 1 Tim 5: 7-8.
- 50. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Status Animarum 23A (1779), no. 84, f. 1r. For solidarity among the Qrendin, see Ciappara, "Religion, Kinship and Godparenthood," 161-84.
- 51. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Baptizatorum iii, f. 80r (25 January 1759).
- 52. For a fine study of the topic see for England ch. 3 of Laslett, *Family Life and Illicit Love*, 102-59. For France, see Jacques Depauw, "Illicit Sexual Activity and Society in Eighteenth-Century Nantes," in *Family and Society*, 145-91.
- 53. Aquilina, A Comparative Dictionary of Maltese Proverbs, 171, no. 6.
- 54. Parish Archives (Mqabba), Liber Baptizatorum iv, p. 63.
- 55. E. Neufeld, Ancient Hebrew marriage laws, with special reference to general Semitic laws and customs (London: Green Longmans, 1944), 135-41.
- 56. R. W. Lee, *The Elements of Roman Law* (London: Sweet and Maxwell, 1956), 66; P. E. Corbett, *The Roman Law of Marriage* (Oxford: Clarendon, 1969), 8-23.
- 57. John A. McHugh and Charles J. Callan, eds. and trans., Catechism of the Council of Trent for Parish Priests (Rockford, Illinois: Tan Books, 1982), 341.
- 58. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Matrimoniorum iii, f. 62v; Parish Archives (Cospicua), Liber Matrimoniorum 6, f. 150r; Curia Episcopalis Melitensis, Acta Originalia 687, ff. 311r-320v. For clandestine marriages in England, see E. A. Wrigley, "Clandestine marriage in Tetbury in the late 17th century," Local Population Studies 10 (1973), 15-21 and T. C. Smout, "Scottish Marriage, Regular and Irregular, 1540-1940," in Marriage and Society, ed. by R. B. Outhwaite (London: Taylor and Francis, 1981), 117-36.
- 59. Curia Episcopalis Melitensis, Acta Originalia 696, f. 286r.
- 60. F. Ciappara, Marriage in Malta, 76-77; Angelo Turchini, Clero e Fedeli in Età Post-Tridentina (Rome: Herder, 1978), 107-108; Peter Laslett, The World We Have Lost (London: Methuen, 1976), 145-50;
  P. E. H. Hair, "Bridal Pregnancy in Rural England in Earlier Centuries," Population Studies, no 20 (1966), 233-43; G. Wyatt, "Bastardy and Prenuptial Pregnancy in a Cheshire Town during the Eighteenth Century," Local Population Studies, no. 49 (1992), 38-50.
- 61. Laslett, *The World We Have Lost*, 148; Pierre Valmary, *Familles Paysannes Au XVIIIe Siècle en Bas-Quercy*: étude demographique (Paris: Presses Universitaires de France, 1965), 130.
- 62. For a discussion of family size, see Edward J. Hedican, "What Determines Family Size? Irish Farming Families in Nineteenth-Century Ontario," *Journal of Family History* 31, no. 4 (2006): 315-34.
- 63. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 132A, ff. 219r-v.
- 64. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Baptizatorum iii, f. 74v (6 Dec. 1756).
- 65. Frans Ciappara, "Perceptions of Marriage in late-eighteenth-century Malta," *Continuity and Change* 16, no. 3 (2001), 393.
- 66. "Quello che usa carnalmente non è peccato perchè se fosse peccato Iddio non l'avrebbe fatto al mondo"—Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 134A, f. 450r.

- 67. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 135B, f. 597r.
- 68. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 125C, ff. 1203r-v.
- 69. Del Dritto Municipale di Malta (Malta: Gio. Mallia, 1785), 174, 296.
- 70. For the popular belief that a pregnant woman must always satisfy her craving: J. Cassar-Pullicino, *Studies in Maltese Folklore* (Malta: Malta University, 1976), 210-11.
- 71. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Edicta Labini 12, f. 175r.
- 72. E. A. Wrigley, "Family Limitation in Pre-industrial England," *The Economic History Review*, second series, vol. xix, no. 1 (1966), 82-109. For the contrary thesis that contraceptive uses were unknown in Europe if not until recently, see Philippe Ariès, *Histoire des populations françaises et de leurs attitudes devant la vie depuis le XVIIIe siècle* (Paris: Self, 1948).
- 73. The reference is to Gen. 38: 8-10. Onan had violated the levirate law which provided that a brother must beget children from a dead brother's widow. But was he killed because he "let the seed be lost to the ground" or because he disobeyed his father, or for a combination of these faults? It was St. Epiphanius who first used the story of Onan to condemn contraception, which was endorsed by St. Augustine, "This is what Onan did, and God killed him for it"—John T. Noonan, Jr., Contraception: A History of its Treatment by the Catholic Theologians and Canonists (Cambridge, Massachusetts: Belknap P., 1965).
- 74. Noonan, Contraception, 168.
- 75. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 111B, ff. 805r-v.
- 76. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 131A, ff. 169r, 172v.
- 77. Keith Wrightson and David Levine, *Poverty and Piety in an English Village. Terling, 1525-1700* (London: Academic Press, 1979), 49-56.
- 78. Edward Shorter, *The Making of the Modern Family* (London: Collins, 1976), 200. See also Philippe Ariès, *Western Attitudes Towards Death* (Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1974).
- 79. Evelyne Sullerot, Women, Society and Change (London: Weidenfeld and Nicolson, 1971), 62.
- 80. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 84B, f. 523r.
- 81. Parish Archives (St Dominic's, Valletta), Lib. Bapt viii, 7 Feb. 1750, April 9, 1754, December 13, 1755; Liber Baptizatorum ix, March 1, 1769, December 27, 1769, February 21, 1771, June 27, 1774, October 6, 1777, February 19, 1778.
- 82. Claude Delasselle, "Abandaoned Children in Eighteenth-Century Paris," in *Deviants and the Abandoned in French Society*, ed. Robert Forster and Orest Ranum (Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1978), 47-82.
- 83. Ciappara, Marriage in Malta, 110, Table 8.4.
- 84. Francesco Wzzino (trans.), Taghlim Nisrani [Christian Teaching] (Rome: Generosu Salomoni, 1742), 68.
- 85. J. L. Flandrin, Families in Former Times: Kinship, Household and Sexuality in Early Modern France (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1979), 217.
- 86. Parish Archives (Orendi), Liber Baptizatorum iii, f. 118r, Liber Defunctorum ii, f. 72r.
- 87. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 93A, ff. 245r-82v.
- 88. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta. Proceedings 73A, f. 108r.
- 89. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 113B, f. 404r.
- 90. Adriano Prosperi, "Science and the Theological Imagination in the Seventeenth Century: Baptism and the Origins of the Individual," in Christianity and Community in the West. Essays for John Bossy, ed. Simon Ditchfield (Aldershot: Ashgate, 2001), 206-40. For St. Augustine's condemnation of these infants to hell-fire, see R. De Simon, "Modern Research on Saint Augustine's Doctrine of Original Sin," Augustinian Studies 11 (1980): 205-28 and J. Baun, "The Fate of babies dying Before Baptism in Byzantium," in The Church and Childhood, ed. Diana Wood (Oxford: Blackwells, 1994), 115-25.
- 91. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Edicta Labini, vol. 12, f. 175r.
- 92. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 11B, ff. 658r-v.
- 93. Eph. 5: 22-26. Catechism of the Council of Trent, 351-52.
- 94. Aquilina, A Comparative Dictionary of Maltese Proverbs, 157, no. 44; 206, no. 127.

- 95. Catechism of the Council of Trent, 354.
- 96. National Library, Malta, Università 55, August 4, 1763.
- 97. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 133C, f. 1240r.
- 98. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Registrum Supplicatiorum 1, ff. 205r-v.
- 99. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 131B, f. 453v.
- 100. Hannah Gavron, *The Captive Wife. Conflicts of Housebound Mothers* (Harmondsworth, Middlesex: Pelican, 1968).
- 101. Richard Colt Hoare, Recollections from Abroad During the Year 1790 (London, 1817), 192.
- 102. The churchwarden Don Celestino Camilleri leased a one-room house to Antonio Haxach in 1776—NAV, 9/817 (Not. Michel'Angelo Farrugia), ff. 134r-35v, 31 March 1776.
- 103. Jean-Louis Flandrin, "Contraception, Marriage, and Sexual Relations in the Christian West," in *Biology of Man in History*, ed. R. Forster and O. Ranum, (Baltimore and London: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1975), 32-45.
- 104. Tob. 6: 16-22.
- 105. Noonan, Contraception, 76.
- 106. Ibid., 241-42.
- 107. Cited in Flandrin, Families in Former Times, 162.
- 108. McHugh and Callan, Catechism of the Council of Trent for Parish Priests, 248, 355. I Kings 21: 3-5.
- 109. Archivum Cathedrale Melitense, Miscellanea 56, ff. 72v-73r.
- 110. Ciappara, Marriage in Malta, 96-99.
- 111. Parish Archives (Qrendi), Liber Matrimoniorum iii, ff. 41r, 43r.
- 112. Vem L. Bullough, ed., Encyclopedia of Birth Control (Santa Barbara, CA: ABC CLIO, 2001), 54-55.
- 113. Jessica Warner and Allyson Lunny, "Marital Violence in a Martial Town: Households and Wives in Early Modern Portsmouth, 1653-1781," *Journal of Family History* 28, no. 2 (2003): 258-76.
- 114. Frans Ciappara, Society and the Inquisition in Early Modern Malta (Malta: PEG, 2001), 158-62.
- 115. Curia Episcopalis Melitensis, Status Animarum 16, no. 9.
- 116. Archives of the Inquisition, Malta, Proceedings 137, ff. 217r-18r.
- 117. Archivum Cathedrale Melitense, Miscellanea 56, f. 64r-v.
- 118. Archiepiscopal Archives, Malta, Edicta Labini 12, ff. 11r-v.

## Bio

Frans Ciappara is senior lecturer at the University of Malta. He is particularly committed to interdisciplinary approaches and increasingly sensitive to the importance of applying analytical tools derived from other disciplines to the interpretation of historical sources. His interests range widely within the fields of Maltese social, religious, cultural, and political history, especially in the period 1750–1800. His initial research into the social history of marriage has led to work on the inquisition, the enlightenment, and Maltese religious life in general, including the financial condition of parish priests, the parish community, death, sanctuary, and apostates. His recent publications include "Religion, kinship and godparenthood as elements of social cohesion in Qrendi, a late-eighteenth-century Maltese parish," *Continuity and Change* 25: no. 1 (May 2010), 161-84; "L'Illuminismo Maltese," *Rivista Storica Italiana* 122, no. 1 (2010), 246-69 and "The Maltese Catholic Enlightenment" in Ulrich L. Lehner and Michael Printy, eds., *A Companion to the Catholic Enlightenment in Europe* (Brill, Leiden, 2010), 251-96.